
Board of Municipal Utilities 
Meeting Minutes 
January 16, 2024 
201 Miller Road 
Avon Lake, Ohio 

 
Call to Order – Roll Call 
 
The meeting was called to order at 6:30 PM. The meeting was held in-person using web-based 
video conferencing technology and streamed live over Facebook.   
 
Present: Mr. Abram, Mr. Dzwonczyk, Mr. Rush and Mrs. Schnabel.   
 
Excused:  Mr. Rickey 
 
Also present: CUE Munro, Facilities and Asset Manager Kimevski, Attorney Rinker, 
Councilwoman Gentry and Miss Julianne Nader, PE of Great Lakes Construction. 
 
Approve Minutes 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk presented the Minutes of the January 2, 2024 regular meeting.  With no 
additional changes, additions or corrections noted, he ordered that the minutes stand and be 
distributed as presented. 
 
Public Speakers  
 
None. 
 
Correspondence 
 
None. 
 
Expenditures 
 
Mr. Munro informed the Board that the Finance Director kept the 2023 budget year open until 
later than normal in December to pay any invoices that were attributable to the 2023 budget 
year.  Mr. Munro stated that expenses will be presented at the next meeting on February 6, 
2024. 
 
2024 Cleveland Construction Cost Index 

Mr. Dzwonczyk requested that Mr. Munro provide a background of what the Cleveland 
Construction Cost Index is so that the public would have a better understanding of what this 
pertains to.  Mr. Munro stated that the Cleveland Construction Cost Index is an index that ALRW 
uses as an inflationary factor included in several of the fees that are charged.  Mr. Munro 
continued by referencing the trunk sanitary sewer fee which is a fee paid by developers for 
tapping into the sanitary sewer system.  By having this fee increased each year by including the 
Cleveland Construction Cost Index multiplier it assures that developers are paying a fee 
relevant to the current economic conditions rather than simply having a fee that was created 
years ago.  Mr. Munro added that there was a 4.674% increase this year.  Mr. Munro mentioned 
that there were years where there was a decrease, but this year saw an increase in costs.  Mr. 
Munro stated that there is no Board action required as the regulations include language that 
once the Cleveland Construction Cost Index is finalized, fees that include this factor are 
automatically adjusted. 

059



 
Mr. Dzwonczyk inquired what the percentages were in recent years and Mr. Munro responded 
that he believed the previous increases were approximately 6% in 2023, a minor increase the 
year before and at the start of the COVID pandemic there was a decrease.  Mr. Munro stated 
that it is a good index for ALRW because it is very specific to our area. 
 
Mr. Rush wanted clarification to make sure even though it’s in the regulations that the Board 
approved that this fully memorialized this change.  Mr. Munro stated that the memo provided by 
Mr. Larson from the Engineering Services department will be included in the minutes.  Mr. 
Munro added that when ALRW was involved in litigation over fees the very accurate and 
thorough record keeping and memorialization of changes to those fees was very useful in the 
court case. 
 
Mr. Abram inquired what the fund balance in the CALDIP (Central Avon Lake Drainage 
Improvement Project) fund was.  Mr. Munro replied that he would speak with Mayor Spaetzel to 
get that information. 
 
Business & Financial Coordinator 
 
Mr. Munro informed the Board that after conducting a search in December and conducting 
interviews staff has agreed to terms with William Logan and he will begin on January 24, 2024 
at the hourly rate of $51.83.  Mr. Munro stated that Mr. Logan served as the Finance Director for 
the City of Avon for fifteen years before retiring.  Mr. Munro added that Mr. Logan had decided 
that he was not yet ready to retire and wished to rejoin the workforce.  Mr. Munro stated that Mr. 
Logan was currently a board member for the Regional Income Tax Agency (RITA) and also has 
many years of experience working in the private sector.  Mr. Logan is a Certified Public 
Accountant (CPA) and Mr. Munro stated that staff is excited for Mr. Logan to join our team. 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk requested that Mr. Munro arrange for Mr. Logan to attend a future Board 
Meeting so that they can meet him. 
 
Water Filtration Plant Operator 
 
Mr. Munro announced that in the continual effort to fill open positions throughout ALRW, staff 
has hired Michael Lazusky as an operator at the Water Filtration Plant.  Mr. Munro stated that 
Mr. Lazusky holds an Ohio EPA Class I Water Supply Operator license has worked in both 
water and wastewater treatment throughout his career. 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk inquired about the duties and level of supervision that a Class I Operator has.  
Mr. Munro responded that unlike some other utilities, ALRW traditionally only hires operators 
that have this certification.  Mr. Lazusky will be able to operate the WFP just as any other 
licensed operator and the only real difference is in the stipends that higher classifications 
receive. 
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City of Avon – Miller Rd. Water Main Project 
 
Mr. Munro informed the Board that the City of Avon approached ALRW about upsizing their 
direct connection to the distribution system on Miller Rd.  Mr. Munro stated that last year they 
had installed a pump station on the south side of the railroad tracks on Miller Rd. and this 
project is the next phase of that upgrade. This project includes increasing the size of their water 
main that feeds this pump station from the current six-inch pipe to twelve inches.  Mr. Munro 
added that there is still a portion of ALRW’s distribution system that would remain six inches, so 
staff feels it is important to increase the size of that section as well.  Mr. Munro inquired if the 
City of Avon would like to partner with ALRW on this upgrade and they agreed.  The City of 
Avon also requested that ALRW take the lead on managing this project.  Mr. Munro stated that 
ALRW would be happy to assist our oldest bulk customer and the ALRW Engineering Services 
Department bid the project and will oversee its completion.  Mr. Munro stated that the bids were 
opened on January 3, 2024 and there was a total of six bidders, which was very encouraging as 
there have been recent projects with less competition but noted that due to it being a smaller 
project there were likely many more firms that could complete the work.  Mr. Munro stated that 
DRS Enterprises, Inc. of Garfield Heights, OH was the lowest qualifying bidder with a bid of 
$240,421.08.  Of that amount, ALRW would be responsible for $123,791.37 and the City of 
Avon covering the remaining balance.  Mr. Munro informed the Board that staff recommends 
awarding the contract to DRS Enterprises, Inc. and has a recommended motion.   
 
Mr. Abram moved, Mrs. Schnabel seconded to authorize the CUE to execute a contract with 
DRS Enterprises, Inc., and the City of Avon, for the Miller Road Water Main Project in the 
amount of $240,421.08.  Furthermore, I authorize that the Avon Lake Regional Water cost share 
of this project shall not exceed $123,791.37 plus an additional 5% for any out-of-scope items. 
 
Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried 
 
2024 Water Filtration Plant Improvement Project 
 
Mr. Munro informed the Board that staff opened the bids for the Water Filtration Plant 
Improvement Project at noon on January 10, 2024.  He stated that there were fifty-five plan 
holders and three prime contractors.  Mr. Munro stated that upon opening the bids there were 
two bidders on the project.  One of the bids was from Great Lakes Construction for the 
construction improvements at the facility and one from Lycoming Supply for the demolition of 
structures that will be decommissioned.  Mr. Munro added that the bid from Great Lakes 
Construction was 7.78% under the engineers estimate and the bid submitted by Lycoming 
Supply was 9.39% above the engineers estimate.  Mr. Munro informed the Board that there 
were no bid errors noted and the only exception was related to the lead time on electrical 
components.  Mr. Munro added that as we have seen in recent projects, lead times for electrical 
components have been extraordinarily long and that this exception is not surprising.  Mr. Munro 
stated that staff is recommending award of these two contracts. 
 
Mr. Munro also informed the Board that now that the bids have been opened the CUE will need 
to apply for funding through the Ohio Water Development Agency (OWDA).  Mr. Munro stated 
that there is a good portion of the contract that may qualify for zero-percent interest and that the 
remainder will be funded by low-percent interest loans from the state revolving loan fund.  Mr. 
Munro mentioned that in the past ALRW has been very successful in saving our ratepayers 
money by procuring zero or low-interest loans on our large projects.  Mr. Munro stated that the 
loan application will also include the costs associated with HDR construction administration 
services, Great Lakes Construction bid items, and Lycoming Supply bid items.  He reminded the 
Board that they previously approved a contract amendment with HDR for construction 
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administration services for this project at the May 17, 2022 meeting in the amount of 
$1,491,940.  Mr. Munro stated that staff has three recommended motions for the Board’s 
consideration. 
 
Mr. Munro stated that before the Board considers these three motions, he would like to provide 
a recap of what the project includes as it has been a long process to get to this point.  Mr. 
Munro stated that there will be new structures housing both chemical feed equipment and 
chemical storage units for aluminum sulfate, powdered activated carbon, lime, and chlorine 
systems.  The project will also include a new fluoride additive and replace the existing fluoride 
feed system.  Mr. Munro informed the Board that staff has had issues procuring the existing 
fluoride additive that is in powdered form as there is only one supplier that produces a quality 
product.  The switch to hydrofluorosilicic acid, a liquid, is produced in the United States and will 
allow more competition during the chemical bidding process.  Mr. Munro added that the fluoride 
feed station will be very similar to the orthophosphate feed system which is a stand-alone 
structure and a pre-manufactured building.  Mr. Munro also stated that one of the biggest 
improvements will be the addition of the sodium hypochlorite as a disinfectant to replace the 
gaseous chlorine that is currently being used.  The new chemical feed building will accept bulk 
deliveries as well as the possibility of filling those tanks with hypochlorite produced at the 
generating station to be supplied by Techwin as part of the recently approved agreement. 
 
Mr. Munro stated the other significant component of the improvements is the decommissioning 
of the original twelve filters at the WFP along with construction of four new filters to replace the 
capacity that is lost.  Mr. Munro added that when staff conducted an evaluation on the cost to 
modernize the original twelve filters it was determined that the expense to do so was not worth 
rehabilitating them.  Mr. Munro stated that the new filters will also be high-rated just like the 
twelve filters.   
 
Mr. Munro mentioned that there is also a significant number of electrical upgrades with new 
MCC panels and asked if Mr. Kimevski had anything to add.  Mr. Kimevski added that the new 
motor control center (MCC) for the filter upgrades will be housed in the new filter building and 
that this is where a lot of the long lead-time electrical components will be housed. 
 
Mr. Munro stated that this concludes the high-level overview.  Mr. Munro stated that the three 
motions are for Great Lakes Construction for the construction improvements, Lycoming Supply 
for demolition services, and authorizing the CUE to apply for funding.  Mr. Munro added that 
Lycoming Supply was the contractor who performed the demolition of the old Walker Rd. water 
tower.  Mr. Munro stated that staff feels it is a wise investment to demo these structures now 
because it is only going to get more expensive to perform this work in the future.  Mr. Munro 
said that ALRW is already procuring properties to the west of the existing WFP for future use 
and demoing these areas of the WFP that are not in use could be used for future expansion of 
the facility as well.  Mr. Munro clarified that the areas disturbed by the demolition will not just 
have the material crushed and left behind as that would create difficulties in the reuse of these 
areas.  Mr. Munro stated that all the demolished material will be removed and replaced with 
premium fill. 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk inquired if the demolition of the wash water tower was going to be less involved 
than the demolition of the old Walker Rd. tower.  Mr. Munro stated that it was going to involve a 
crane rather than the way the old tower was cut and dropped and would be less of an event due 
to the smaller size.  Mr. Munro added that this water tower only supplied wash water to the old 
filters at the WFP and did not include storage of water that made its way to customers in the 
distribution system. 
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Mr. Dzwonczyk also inquired about the risk involved with approving the large contract with Great 
Lakes Construction prior to securing the funding for this project.  Mr. Munro responded that he 
had spoken with Ms. Nader of Great Lakes Construction about this and stated that the Notice to 
Proceed is predicated on the successful procurement of funding.  Mr. Munro stated that there 
are a couple of loose ends he needs to tie up but will get the loan application finished and 
submitted on Wednesday, January 17, 2024.  Mr. Munro informed the Board that as long as an 
application is received by OWDA prior to the first of the month the project will be added to their 
next Board Meeting for award of funding at their next meeting which will occur on February 29, 
2024. 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk asked if the CUE had any issue with adding language to the second motion that 
would require the procurement of funding so that a contract will not be entered into until the 
funding has been secured.  Mr. Munro stated that he had no issue with that. 
 
Mr. Rush inquired if funding for this project had been incorporated in the rate study conducted 
by Raftelis.  Mr. Munro stated that it had. 
 
Mrs. Schnabel inquired if this project would affect rates less because the costs are being spread 
across the larger customer base on the water customers which includes the bulk customers 
rather than just the residents of Avon Lake.  Mr. Munro stated that is correct.  Mr. Munro also 
added that the timing of the repayment of this loan also decreases the effect on rates.  Mr. 
Munro stated that ALRW will not begin making payments on this loan until one year after 
completion of this project.  Mr. Munro stated that there are other loans that will be satisfied prior 
to making payments so the net effect on the utility will not be as noticeable due to the decrease 
in overall loan repayments. 
 
Mr. Munro asked the Board if they would like to add the same language to the third motion so 
that entering into a contract with Lycoming Supply, Inc. would also be contingent upon 
successfully procuring funding and a notice to proceed is issued.  Mr. Dzwonczyk stated that he 
felt that would be appropriate. 
 
Mrs. Schnabel asked for clarification on the loan total to ensure that it included all three 
contracts.  Mr. Munro stated that the $29,421,614 plus the 10% contingency included all three  
awarded amounts. 
 
Mrs. Schabel moved, Mr. Rush seconded, to approve resolution number 2024-0116 that 
authorizes Robert K. Munro to apply for funding with the Ohio Water Development Agency for 
the 2024 Water Filtration Plant Improvement Project in the amount of $29,421,614.00 plus a 
10% loan contingency per OWDA requirements. 

Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk moved, Mr. Abram seconded, to authorize the CUE to execute, upon issuance 
of a notice to proceed, a contract with Great Lakes Construction for the 2024 Water Filtration 
Plant Improvement Project for the not-to-exceed amount of $26,633,400.00 plus 10% 
contingency per OWDA requirements. 
 
Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rush and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried 
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Mr. Dzwonczyk moved, Mr. Rush seconded, to authorize the CUE to execute, upon issuance of 
a notice to proceed, a contract with Lycoming Supply, Inc., for the 2024 Water Filtration Plant 
Improvement Project for the not-to-exceed amount of $1,296,274.00 plus 10% contingency per 
OWDA requirements. 
 
Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried 
 
Project Updates 
 
Power Plant Update:  Mr. Kimevski informed the Board that work on the north side of Lake Rd. 
continues at the eastern portion of the main building as scheduled.   
 
ETL Design Services:  No update.   
 
WFP Improvements:  Mr. Kimevski informed the Board that with the potential award of contracts 
for this project, a notice to proceed will be issued once the contracts are awarded.  Mr. 
Dzwonczyk asked for clarification on this.  Mr. Munro stated that the order was actually 
reversed.  A notice to proceed will be issued once the contracts are fully executed.  Mr. Munro 
added that the award of the contracts is contingent upon obtaining the financing. 
 
Additional Storage Building:  Mr. Kimevski stated that Hydro-Chem was onsite to provide 
installation services to North Bay Construction for their commercial wash bay equipment the 
week of January 8, 2024.  Mr. Kimevski also stated that North Bay was making good progress 
on the installation of that equipment and is expected to finish within the next two weeks. 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk inquired which vehicle would get the maiden voyage through the wash system.  
Mr. Kimevski replied that there would likely be some competition for that honor.  Mr. Munro 
added that it’s really starting to come together and will be an exciting addition to our capabilities.  
Mr. Munro also stated that some of the punch list items have already been remedied such as 
the installation of flashing around the demising wall so that moisture is kept in the wash bay 
area.  Mr. Kimevski stated that on January 12, 2024 the final walk through was conducted and 
once any remaining items are addressed, the construction portion of the contract will be closed 
out. 
 
Travelling Screen Replacement:  Mr. Kimevski stated that the programmable logic controller 
(PLC) for the travelling screen has been received, programmed and installed.  The travelling 
screen is now operating in fully automatic mode and is communicating with the SCADA system 
so WFP staff can monitor its operation.  This project will now be closed out. 
 
Inductively Coupled Plasma Mass Spectrometer (ICP):  No Update. 
 
 
CUE Report 

Mr. Munro stated that he has nothing specific to report but added that staff is excited to move 
forward with the WFP Improvement Project.  He informed the Board that staff has experience 
working with both of the firms involved.  Mr. Munro stated that Great Lakes Construction has 
performed work at the WFP previously and Lycoming Supply, Inc. with their successful 
demolition of the old Walker Rd. water tower.  Mr. Munro stated that staff is pleased to work with 
both companies again.  Mr. Munro added that the estimated time from issuance of a notice to 
proceed until project completion is 104 weeks or two years. 
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Mrs. Schnabel inquired about when we will hear a decision on the funding and also an 
estimated start date for the project.  Mr. Munro replied that the next Board meeting for OWDA 
was on February 29, 2024 and they typically respond to awardees within a few days of their 
meetings.  Mr. Munro estimated that late March or early April 2024 would be a likely start date. 
 
Mr. Rush inquired about the typical time before there’s an official response.  Mr. Munro stated 
that within a week or two of the decision we should have formal approval paperwork but that he 
is able to call for a verbal confirmation after their meeting.  Mr. Munro stated that if there is any 
additional information, they typically request that prior to their meeting and that the application is 
approximately three-hundred pages.  Mr. Munro also added that OWDA will verify permit-to-
install, basis of design and other prerequisites prior to their meeting and check off their list.  Mr. 
Munro stated that they also verify rate tables that we submit to repay the loan, customer 
numbers and production totals, top ten users and the percentage of our total production. 
Mr. Dzwonczyk inquired if Lycoming Supply, Inc. was a Pennsylvania-based company.  Mr. 
Munro responded that they were.  Mr. Munro also added that since Lycoming Supply may also 
be able to submit a price to demo the Division Rd. tower and there may be some savings 
because they are already going to be mobilized. 
 
Miscellaneous & Member Reports 

Mr. Abram presented an article from the Wall Street Journal that he had distributed to Board 
members pertaining to how water utilities are coping with the removal and lawsuits related to 
PFAS/PFOA compounds in the drinking water. 
 
Mr. Munro added that according to a recently released report the USEPA had overestimated the 
cost that would be needed by large water utilities and vastly underestimated the costs that 
would need to be borne by smaller water utilities.  Mr. Munro stated that many of the smaller 
systems that draw their water from wells are seeing large costs for additional treatment that are 
spread across smaller customer bases. 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk inquired if it was fair to say that we’ll all be better off using tap water rather than 
plastic bottles.  Mr. Munro stated that staff is preparing an article that found that many bottled 
waters is contaminated with high levels of microplastics. 
 

Mr. Rush asked if the City of Avon is also a member of the ETL consortium and receive multiple 
bills from ALRW for their various connections.  Mr. Rush also asked what other communities 
have direct connections to our system.  Mr. Munro replied that Avon has multiple connections 
along with Rural Lorain County Water Authority and Sheffield Lake.  Mr. Munro stated the 
Village of Sheffield has a direct connection off of RLCWA’s system.  Mr. Munro explained that 
we bill the Village of Sheffield directly and deduct the usage from what is charged to RLCWA. 

Public Speakers 

Ms. Nader of Great Lakes Construction stated that she and her company are excited to 
beginning the improvements at the ALRW Water Filtration Plant.  Mr. Dzwonczyk stated that he 
and ALRW are looking forward to this project getting started as well. 
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Executive Session 

Mr. Rush moved, Mr. Abram seconded, to meet in executive session as allowed by ORC 
§121.22 (G)(1) and (G)(3) to discuss personnel and pending legal matters, and to include the 
CUE, the Facilities & Asset Manager, and a representative from Mansour Gavin. 

Ayes (per roll call vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 
 
The Board entered Executive Session at 7:27 PM. 
 
The Board reconvened the public meeting at 8:49 PM. 
 

Adjourn 

As there was no further business, Mr. Abram moved, and Mr. Rush seconded, to adjourn. The 
meeting adjourned at 8:49 PM. 
 
Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rush and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 
 
Approved February 6, 2024. 
 
 
 
 
John Dzwonczyk, Chairman  Robert Munro, Clerk 

066



Avon Lake Regional Water 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 
To: Board of Municipal Utilities  
 
From: Jarod Larson, Engineer 
 
Subject: Cleveland Construction Cost Index 
 
Date: January 5, 2024 

 
 
 

The Index for 2024 is 14184.20 
 The Index for 2023 was 13550.84 
 
 This is a difference of  +4.674% 
 
 
Therefore, the following are the adjusted 2024 fees: 
 
   2023   2024 
 
Trunk Sanitary Sewer Fee $2,266.00  $2,372.00  

Trunk Sanitary Sewer Square Foot Charge 15.12¢  15.83¢ 

 

8” Sanitary Sewer Front Foot Charge $79.72  $83.45 

 

Water Impact Fee $2,733.00  $2,861.00 

Water Main Front Foot Square Foot Charge 76.71¢  80.30¢ 

 

CALDP Tap In Fee $11,952.65 $12,511.31 
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